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THE  MILLENNIUM 
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Two major events marked the turn of the century for Nayland.  Firstly, mid-day on the 31st December saw 
the long awaited official opening of the revitalised Village Hall, an event which will have lasting influence 
and benefit to the village for years to come.  Then, the celebration of the Millennium itself with torchlight 
processions, fireworks, bonfire and dancing in the new Hall will live long in the memory of those who 
attended. A truly well deserved appreciation to those primarily responsible for both these events. 

Roy Evans who was there writes as follows about the Millennium celebrations: 
“It certainly was a night to remember.  Just after 11pm, people of all ages came in numbers from all corners 

of the village, bearing lanterns and lights and, even more impressively, flaming torches, which lit their way 
down to the village square around the Christmas tree.  There they were joined by a large contingent of Barn 
Dancers who had quickly changed their footwear, picked up their torches and walked with anticipation to 
the appointed meeting place.  What a wonderful sight this was, never before seen in Nayland in living 
memory.  Several hundred people filled the centre of the village, quietly chatting and enjoying the warmth 
and light of the burning torches which they held aloft. 

Then, as if by magic, the crowd moved on, down the short distance to Court Knoll where it is understood 
that the earliest Nayland Settlements had been located.  What an appropriate place wherein to welcome the 
start of another thousand years. Would it be muddy, we thought, after all the rain of December.  But no, the 
Community Council had prepared well.  The entrance was fully mulched and carpeted and a line of coloured 
lights led us to a lanterned gateway and on to the field itself.  There in the far corner the largest bonfire you 
could wish to see had been prepared and lit by Fred and Tom Bugg and to the right the fireworks were in 
position well away from the assembled crowd.  The shadowy figures of the firing party moved silently in 
the gloom attending to the last details; Iain Wright, Andrew Gowen and Mick Barratt. 

Before they leapt into action a hush descended on the assembly and the voice of Ken Willingale could be 
heard declaiming the Millennium Prayer, the words of a Suffolk schoolgirl leading our thoughts to the 
years ahead.  We listened for the Church bells which we knew were being rung at midnight but only a few 
caught the sound as the wind was blowing in the wrong direction.  The weather though in other ways was 
kind and the promised rain kept its distance.  But we all heard the sounds of the fireworks which streaked 
into the sky at the stroke of twelve.  The upper sky was filled with explosions of cascading gold, blue and 
silver below which a lower canopy of stuttering flame and light and spiralling ribbons of fire added to a 
cacophony of sound which took the breath away. The bursting lights, the smoke and cordite drifting on the 
wind and crescendo after crescendo of noise, flash and explosion gave us a magnificent display worthy of 
the occasion, of which we were reminded by the final 2000 flickering lights. 

We left the field contented, pleased that we had been there to welcome in the new Millennium.  Some 
returned to their private celebrations and some returned to the Village Hall where the “Last Resort” Band 
continued to play into the early hours of the morning.  We Stripped the Willow, and Cumberland Squared 
with verve and gusto, children and adults, learning as we went along and enjoying it the whole time.  The 
new Hall with its added conservatory along one side was ideal for such an event and the children loved the 
little room upstairs where they could return from time to time.  We are grateful to the Village Hall Management 
Committee for ensuring the Hall was ready in time and to Claire Prescott and her “girls” for preparing and 
decorating the Hall in such an attractive fashion.  There had been a relaxed, fun-loving atmosphere right 
from the beginning of the evening and we wound our way home at 2am comfortably feeling that we had 
thoroughly enjoyed ourselves.  A warm thanks to the community Council who planned and subsidised our 
Millennium Celebrations.”    
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The Conservation Society participated in the village’s Millennium celebration with 
a major history exhibition, “Nayland with Wissington Through the Centuries” held in 
the Village Hall on 10th/11th June.   

A special two-day Open Gardens was also held this weekend.  Visitors were 
able to wander round our picturesque village and enjoy visiting the 30 beautiful 
gardens open, which offered a variety of styles; from quaint cottage gardens and 
gardens with tranquil riverside views to traditional walled gardens and grand formal 
gardens. 

 

Photos: A display of archive documents and photographs; and a display of Ivan 
Kerridge’s bottles, Andrew Mcbeth’s agricultural implements and Stuart Pickup’s 
ironwork. 

Millennium Archive Exhibition 
& Open Gardens 



Below:  The children 
were each given 
a  M i l l e n n i u m  
commemorat ive 
mug, funded by the 
Community Council. 
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Children of the Parish received Queen Elizabeth II 
Golden Jubilee commemorative coins, funded by 
the Community and Parish Councils 
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Top left:  Nayland School ’s  
            Country dancing 
Second top; The Village Player’s  
        Bawdy Saloon Bar scene 
Centre:  Village Society Stalls;  
          the Horticultural Society 
Right:  Nayland Village Choir 

2004 

And if that was not enough the Fayre was followed 
by a Country and Western evening in the Village 
Hall that was many times oversubscribed.  
 
What a Day! 
 
There were some fifteen commercial stalls offering 
crafts, games and plants and some twenty village 
society stalls offering food, drink, games and 
competitions and articles for sale.  In addition the 
Community Council ran four stalls to raise money to 
cover costs of the event with any surplus going into 
its funds.  The White Hart being in the centre of 
activity provided a barbecue in the street and 
reasonably priced buffet inside and made a 
contribution to cost of the event. 
 
It was a very enjoyable day and staging it brought 
together many members of the village and at the 
same time made a useful contribution to Village 
Society coffers and some £2000 to the Community 
Council Funds.  This event was a fine example 
of a community working together and thanks is 
due to everybody involved.  Well done. 

Not even a heavy shower of rain could dampen the  
enjoyment of Nayland’s third Street Fayre held on 
4th July the anniversary of American Independence 
which was the theme of the event.  It started at 
11am with a fancy dress competition and ended at 
4pm with a grand finale led by the Di-Vine Line 
Dancing Display Team.   It was an action packed 
six hours!  
 
Planning had started way back in November 2003 
with Community Council Executive and a number of 
other enthusiasts and went through five meetings 
and a planning party to recruit more volunteers to 
help out on the day.  We were determined to stage 
an event that involved all age groups and exploited 
the talents that we had in the village. 
 
We were serenaded by the Nayland Choir ;  
charmed by Nayland School’s Country dancing; 
entertained by the Nayland Hand Bell Ringers; 
amused by Nayland Village Players Bawdy 
Saloon Bar Scene; appreciative of Stoke by 
Nayland Middle School Jazz Band; entranced 
by the ferrets and watching them race and fired up 
by the Office Needs Tiddly Winks Races.  

Top left:  Visitors at the Fayre 
Second top; A queue at the very 
                   popular Pimms Stall 
Centre:  The Bows ’n Belles  
             Clog Dancers from Aldham 
Left:  Pam Baker’s Cookie Stall 
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Led by the Community Council the village again celebrated 

the 400th anniversary of the capture of Guy Fawkes as 
he attempted to blow up King and Parliament. We had a 
magnificent bonfire built and lit by the Bugg Family and a 
fine display of fireworks. Refreshments were provided by 
members  of the committee and their families. 

 
We had an outstanding display of  9 Guys made by pupils at 

the school which were burnt on the bonfire. 
 
It was a very enjoyable evening and our thanks go to all 

those helpers that made it go so well. 
 
The event provides the one opportunity for members of the 

village to get rid of their combustible rubbish. But please do not 
dump rubbish on the bonfire site from now onwards as it be-
comes unsightly and has to wait until next November to be 
burnt. Please ensure the rubbish is combustible. This year we 
have found concrete posts, wire from mattresses, wheels from a 
bicycle and bricks left in the ashes! 

REMEMBER REMEMBER THE 5TH OF NOVEMBER 

We had a most successful Christmas Bazaar 
on 3rd December and there seemed to be a 
good ’buzz’ around the Village Hall throughout 
the afternoon.  The village choir did us proud 
and the horse and trap rides provided by Karen 
Baalham were a great success.  We were lucky 
with the weather.  Roll on next Christmas !!! 

The report from the next meeting is too late 
to be included in this newsletter but it gives me 
an opportunity to talk about a suggestion that 
the Village sets up an emergency First Response 
team that goes out to people needing help before 
an ambulance arrives.  A First Response team is 
trained to give oxygen and operate a defibulator 
and gives initial support to heart attack patients 
until help arrives. Training and support is 
provided by the East Anglian Ambulance Trust 
but we may have to finance the equipment 
needed ourselves. 

Normally one member of the team would be 
on duty at any one time and would hold the 
equipment.  He/she would be alerted by the 
ambulance trust and would go to the person and 
provide help and support until the ambulance 
arrives.  To be successful we need to train at 
least 5 members of the village and preferably 
many more as this will reduce the load on 
individuals.  Boxford has had a First Response 
Team for 3 years and have 19 people in the 
Team.  Training takes two days and is arranged 
over a weekend and there may the odd 
continuation training sessions arranged to keep 
people up to date.  This is the sort of service a 
community can organise itself and I shall raise it 
at our next meeting. Meanwhile anybody 
interested should contact me. 

Our next meeting is Monday 30th January 
at 8pm in the Church Hall.  Please note the 
changed date. The executive will meet at 
7.30pm I look forward to seeing  you all then. 

 

Andrew Gowen 

 

Chairman’s report:    
The second year of my chairmanship has gone very quickly and it has been enjoyable.  We have had a busy and successful 
year in what we have done and the funds we have raised. Of our activities:  
 The Community Times stands out as a most successful venture under the editorship of Lorraine Brooks, Anna Boone the 

advertisement manager and Roy Evans and his team of distributors. The Community Times provides essential information 
of the village activities; allows our local businesses to advertise and provides us with tips and interest articles which is 
something Lorraine has been developing throughout the year.  

 The quiz in 2004 and the Quiz we have just had is an important Village Event which brings us all together for a very con-
vivial evening and provides an income of £3-400 as well.  

 The Street Fayre in July was hard work and is something we only want to do every other year – so we do not have one 
this year. We made about £2000 for the Community Funds and the Societies all made something. In September we have 
got to start planning the next one in July 2006 and the first decision is do we want it?  It is aimed at providing a fund raising 
opportunity for the village societies and not to provide a market for outsiders.   

 Another successful bonfire night making £720 and a Christmas Bazaar making £350.  
 So as we will hear from our Treasurer, we have had a very successful fund raising year and we have been pretty success-

ful at giving it away as donations.  
 
         All these activities require to be set up and I am very grateful to the Committee and others for the work that has 
taken place.  
  

Without a Street Fayre this year we could organise another event which hopefully does not involve too much work. It has 
been suggested we organise a ‘Hog Roast’ on the Playing Fields or Court Knoll during a balmy summer evening and include 
society stalls/fund raising in the form of games. This something to think about  

We should be proud of the successes of our Societies. The Conservation Society meadow project needs a special men-
tion and the Gardener’s Question Time visit that was so successfully organised by the Horticultural Society. Each society in 
its own way has been providing entertainment or a service or social service to our village which enhances the community 
spirit. It is this spirit that is envied by outsiders and there is a steady stream of people trying to find their own property in the 
village to join us. We can only achieve this by working together and helping each other which I think we do and this is a major 
role of your Community Council.  

The Nayland and Wiston website is going from strength to strength and is being used by the Parish Council and the Com-
munity Council and some of the Societies but it could be used much more. In the coming year we must ensure we exploit its 
full potential. Did you know for example that it provides a vast list of tradesmen that we could call upon in an emergency?  I 
would like to thank Graham Griffiths for all the work he does on the Web site that he set up. It has become an important  as-
set to the village and we are very fortunate. In January our telephone was converted to take broadband which for those inter-
ested will speed up our E Mails and web browsing.   

During the year we have lost Ron Padget who played such an important role in our village over many years and in the 
Royal British Legion in particular. We miss him. Very recently we have lost Nick Hardinge in tragic circumstances. Nick was 
involved in everything:  from gilding the Church Cock, raising the flags on the Church, painting our houses and participating 
in Village events. He was a village character that will be sadly missed.  

I am grateful to the few stalwarts that have turned out to work on the Community Council  plot in the Village Hall garden. 
There has been a great improvement over the year in all the plots and I hope that the Village Hall Management Committee 
appreciates our efforts. We are suggesting another Village Hall gardening session from 9am on Saturday 2 April and if other 
societies do it at the same time it could be a social event and we can help each other.  

Should you wish me to continue as Chairman, I am happy to continue for a third year but this must be my last. It is essen-
tial to have a fresh face with new ideas to take over and we shall be working on this throughout the year. If there is anybody 
who would like to join the Executive to become more involved please let me know. More volunteers and helpers are always 
welcome. We are desperate for a secretary for example. The key to any successful organisation is strong Executive Commit-
tee and we are fortunate to have that.  

Finally I want to thank everybody in the Community Council Team and Society representatives for the support they have 
given the Council over the past year; preparing and running our activities; the Quiz; the Street Fayre; the bonfire; Christmas 
bazaar; erecting the Christmas Tree;  attending our meetings. Without this support we could not function and I think that Nay-
land would be a poorer place without its Community Council.   

Ken Willingale thanked Andrew for all his hard work over the last year.  
Treasurer’s Report and Adoption of the Accounts.  
Alan Machin, the treasurer, reported that the funds stood at £12,882 made up from £10,248 on deposit, £1711 in the bank, 
£13.09 in cash and £910 loan to the Parish Council. There had been a surplus of £2831 on the year after allocating £4220 in 
grants. This was a very satisfactory situation. The Chairman proposed that the accounts be adopted , this was seconded and 
passed unanimously.  
Andrew Gowen thanked Al Machin for the hard work and support he had given over the past 2 years.  
 

Election of Officers.  The following officers were elected;  
President  Ken Willingale, Vice-President Roy Evans, Chairman  Andrew Gowen,  Vice-Chairman Jenny Smith, Secretary  
to be decided at a later date but Andrew will stand in, Treasurer  Paul Watson  
Parish Council Representative.  Bryan Smith, Legal Adviser it was agreed to use the auspices of Suffolk Acre  
Individual Members:  Claire Prescott, Al Machin, Mandy Cook, Mark Stephens-Row, Barry Wakefield and Iain Wright.   
Executive Committee: David George, Tricia Hall, Alan Hodges, Lorraine Brooks.  
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Chairman: Andrew Gowen 2 6 2 5 3 4  
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Minutes of the A.G.M. held on 13 March 2006  
 

Chairman’s report: 
This is the end of the third and final year of my Chairmanship and again it seems to have gone very quickly.  I have 
enjoyed being involved in the various activities that the Community Council has organised. We have given away 
grants of some £1500 during the year and still had a surplus of over £1200.  
Of our activities:  
 The Community Times continues to stand out as our most successful venture under the editorship of Lorraine 

Brooks, Anna Boone the advertisement manager and Roy Evans and his team of distributors. The Community 
Times provides essential information on village activities, allows our local businesses to advertise and provides 
us with tips and interest articles. We are particularly grateful to Lorraine for this. I have to admit that we have 
excluded some controversial articles which have disappointed some members of the village but we cannot get 
involved in arguments that could lead to legal proceedings for which we are not insured.  

 The quiz in 2005 and the quiz we have just had is a fun village event and we could have many more teams. A 
number of people some of them single approached me afterwards saying them were unable to get a team 
together. Perhaps next year we should have a Clearing House of names of people who want to take part so we 
can organise them into teams. The use of different team names allows us to be anonymous should our ignorance 
be too embarrassing.  

 We had another successful bonfire night making £740 and a Christmas Bazaar making £316.  
 We shall hear more of  this from our Treasurer, we have had another successful fund raising year and we have 

also provided some useful community activities  
 

We did not have a Street Fayre during 2005 but we are already planning for the Street Fayre on 16th July this year.  
It has a ‘Bastille Day/ French Revolution theme which gives us plenty of scope and all it needs is enthusiastic 
participation by all our Village Societies. The format will be similar to previous years and let us pray that we have 
good weather although the shower of rain did not dampen the enthusiasm at our 2004 
Fayre. We are having a planning and recruiting party for the Fayre at Parkers on Saturday 
20 May.  

Our societies have also had a very good year with the Village Players and the Nayland 
Choir doing us proud with their productions. The Conservation Society’s Meadow project is 
developing well and the good old British Legion has been planting trees to commemorate 
wars of old. I do feel that our village community is fortunate in the diversity of its different 
societies. The establishment of a monthly over 60’s lunch under the auspices of the 
Church has been particularly successful with some 35-40 regular diners and the Village 
Lunch is another successful event. All these activities would not take place without the 
enthusiastic band of supporters who are prepared to give their time and energy to make 
them work.  

Sadly during the last year we lost John Slater, Margaret Thompson, Rosemary Stone 
who have all played an important role in our village during their life time and very recently 
we have lost Fred Ridd who was the Stoke by Nayland policeman for many years.  

I am grateful for the few stalwarts that turn out twice a year to renovate the Community 
Council garden plot at the Village Hall. It is beginning to look good as are the other plots 
being managed by the Societies. We shall need to develop them further if we are to enter 
the Anglia in Bloom competition which is the subject of a later agenda item. Anyway 
please note we are having a gardening morning from 9am on Saturday 8 April.  

This is the end of my last year as Chairman and I am very grateful for all the support 
you all have given me over the last 3 years. We are very fortunate that Alan Hodges has 
agreed to take over from me and I wish him well. I am keen to stay on the executive 
committee as I enjoy being part of the Community Council team.  I am delighted to 
announce that Hazel Gardner has agreed to act as secretary for a trial period. So everybody 
must be nice to her as we want her to take it on permanently. 

Finally I want to thank everybody in the Community Council Team and Society repre-
sentatives for the support they have given the Council and the work they have done in the 
village over the past year; preparing and running our activities; the Quiz; the Street Fayre; 
the bonfire; Christmas bazaar; erecting the Christmas Tree; attending our meetings. 
Without this support we could not function and Nayland would be a less enjoyable place to 
live in without them. 

Ken Willingale, the Council President, thanked Andrew for the enthusiasm and hard 
work he had done over the last 3 years on behalf of the members. 
 
Treasurer’s Report and Adoption of the Accounts.  
Paul Watson reported a surplus of £1218.29 on the year after allocating grants of £1250. 
The Council Funds at the end of the year were £14,091. this was a very satisfactory 
position. The accounts were noted as they had not been checked. The AGM formally 
authorised a subsequent General meeting to adopt them on its behalf. 

2006  Community Council AGM 2006 
Chairman: Andrew Gowen 2 6 2 5 3 4  
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Clockwise from above:  Nayland Village Players, Nayland 
Primary School , Nayland & District Women’s Institute,   
Stoke-by-Nayland Middle School Jazz Band, Nayland Choir, 
and the crowds gathering in the High Street 

Alan Hodges adds, “Whether running a stall for 
one of our many societies, performing in one of the 
excellent entertainments, or just taking advantage 
of the marvellous food and drink on offer, the spendid 
weather brought people from far and wide to the Street 
Fayre. 

Whilst the income is still being finalised, it looks as 
though the Community Council will have raised just 
over £1,800 for its funds.  This is on top of all the ex-
tra income raised on the stalls of our societies who 
helped create such a great atmosphere. 

But all this could not have happened without 
the often unsung contributions of all those who helped 
put together the event; from Andrew Gowen and the 
Street Fayre committee, including partners who 
were roped in, the exhibitors and all those who 
provided the quality entertainment throughout.    
A very big thank you to everyone – Village teamwork at 
its very best”.   

The programme included music by Stoke-by-Nayland 
Middle School Jazz Band, country dancing by children 
from Nayland Primary School and clog dancing displays 
by the Aldham-based Bows 'n' Belles.  

Following the French theme, the Village Players 
presented an extract from their last panto, The Three 
Musketeers, complete with baguette fight, and Nayland 
Choir sang a spirited Marseillaise plus a medley from 
the long-running musical Les Miserables.  

Vincenzo Frenda and his team from the White Hart 
had people queueing for their Italian ice creams and 
chef Carl Shillingford of the Anchor Inn ran a busy 
barbecue.  Robert Dossor and daughter Jill added a 
Gallic touch with their popular creperie.  

William, a seven-year-old Suffolk Punch, brought 
along by Daniel Bunting of Bunting and Sons, attracted 
a lot of interest.  

Local craftspeople taking part included woodworker 
Dylan Pym of Polstead, furniture maker Bryn Hurren of 
Kersey, upholsterer Wendy Prescott of Stoke-by-Nayland 
and Suzy Rudkin of Pure Preserves in Polstead.  

The fayre was followed in the evening by a summer 
serenade in the village hall presented by singer Tinuke 
Olafimihan with her husband Paul McGrath at the piano.   

Brilliant sunshine plus an array of attractions 
for all ages ensured a successful street fayre 
for Nayland Community Council.  

Decorated with red, white and blue bunting, 
the village centre buzzed with activity all day as 
visitors browsed round the stalls and paused to 
watch entertainment by various groups.  

This year's fayre had a French theme and 
apart from commercial stalls, 15 village 
organisations took part, raising money for 
themselves and the council.  

Chairman Alan Hodges, who acted as MC 
with Chris Hunt, said afterwards: "It was village 
life at its best. We had a marvellous day with 
good crowds and the weather was kind. There 
was something for everyone, in terms of food, 
drink, stalls and entertainment which was of a 
high standard."  

The fayre was opened by Judge Brian 
Watling who thanked organiser Andrew Gowen 
on the village's behalf for all his efforts.  

Attractions ranged from face-painting and 
Punch and Judy to tiddly winks, L’Escargot 
races, horse and cart rides and rifle shooting.  
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